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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

October 8, 2007
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

1. Call to order: 






  Blase Scarnati
President Blase Scarnati called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:00 pm.  Blase welcomed all and asked any guests or new Senators to introduce themselves.  Rich Williams introduced himself as he is sitting in for ASNAU President, Tom Wahl.  Heidi Fogleberg introduced Julie Swan a new Senator representing Library and Academic Professionals.  
Members Present: Thom Alcoze, Syl Alred, Samantha Arundel, Barbara Austin, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Roger Bounds, David Brumbaugh, Rebecca Cole, Chuck Connell, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Joyce DeVoss (appearing telephonically), Jack Dustman, Heidi Fogelberg, Marcus Ford, William Gibson (for Reid Riner), Liz Grobsmith, Glenn Hookstra (appearing telephonically), Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung, Helaine McLain, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Jim Pinto, Jennifer Prior, Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, James Sample, Blase Scarnati, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, CJ Smith, Zack Smith, Julie Swann, Rich Williams (for Tom Wahl), and Marsha Yowell, 

Members Absent:  David Allen, Michael Costelloe, Angie Golden, Tara Green, John Haeger, Josh Hewes, Sheryl Lutjens, John Neuberger, Cecelia Ojeda, Nando Schellen, and Ric Wiggal. 

Others present:  Sally Alcoze, Lou Arminio, Susanna Maxwell, Nita Paden, Ron Pitt, Pam Powell, Karen Pugliesi, Susan Rain, Albert Sandoval and Laura Sujo DeMontes.   

2. Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: 




  Blase Scarnati

Blase presented the agenda and indicated that there would be two additional speakers addressing item IX, Sally Alcoze and Laura Sujo DeMontes.  Also, in light of the President’s absence, item XI will be withdrawn.  Blase asked if there were any objections to these changes.  There being no objections, he called for a unanimous consent.  All voted in favor. Blase asked if there were any corrections, deletions or additions to the minutes as distributed.  There being no changes he called for a unanimous consent.  All voted in favor.  
3. Opening Comments: 




  Blase Scarnati/Rich Lei
Blase called attention to the very full agenda and indicated that the agendas for the next few months are expected to be full also.  He stated that the Senate will use the “unanimous consent” form rather than the “motion” process for those items that are non-controversial.  However, any Senator may object to its use and the item will be handled through the “motion” process. 

Blase next called attention to the article “Freedom in the Classroom”.  He briefly pointed out the highlights of the article and urged all to read this for the November meeting when it will be discussed  
4. President’s United Way Council 
Albert Sandoval/Lou Arminio/Pam Powell
Lou Arminio, Albert Sandoval and Pam Powell presented a brief overview of this year’s United Way Campaign currently underway.  President Haeger has set the University’s monetary goal at 100,000 dollars.  This is an increase over the 72.000 dollars raised last year.  The University continues to offer payroll deduction for its employees to make giving more convenient.  An employee may also ask that his/her contribution be given to a specific charity by identifying the charity provided it has IRS 501 (c) (3) status.  For employees who live outside of Coconino, they may designate a charity in their community.  It was also noted that the United Way website is linked to the President’s website.  When this topic was opened for questions, the membership urged that we strive for 100% participation.  
5. ABOR Proposed Optional Retirement Plan 

  Susan Rain 
Susan Rain, Associate Director of Human Resources, addressed the Senate to answer any questions or concerns they might have regarding ABOR’s proposed optional retirement plan.  ABOR’s Human Resources Committee has recommended that ABOR go ahead with the proposal as written.  There are 3 main provisions in this proposal: you must be at least 62 years of age, fully vested, and you must enter into a 3 year legal agreement with the University regarding your workload, salary etc.  This agreement can be shortened but can not be extended.  Susan then entertained questions.    

Blase asked that all Senators go back to their Colleges to discuss and provide feed back at next month’s meeting.  Should anyone have further questions they may contact either Susan Rain or Susanna Maxwell and they will be happy to answer those questions.    
6. Proposed Amendments to the Faculty Senate Bylaws 
Gae Johnson/Blase Scarnati
Blase recapped the need for Bylaw changes to the Faculty Senate Bylaws as a result of the changes made last spring within the colleges.  A Motion was made and seconded to accept the Proposed Amendments as presented.  The Motion passed with one abstention.  
7. Faculty Workload Policy/Ethics Statement 


  Susanna Maxwell

Vice Provost Susanna Maxwell addressed the Senate regarding any questions they might have on the Faculty Workload Policy/Ethics Statement.  It was noted that in this document Age was added as a specific area of prohibited discrimination.  Questions arose with regard to the language in the section labeled Faculty Workload.  There was concern that the document, as written, is not explicit enough with regard to credit load, conditions of faculty service and workload policy.  Discussion included the need for clarification regarding the process that each unit would develop a workload plan as stipulated in the latest draft.  It was agreed that the committee worked very hard and their work is appreciated but there was a request to revisit the document for clarification.  It was decided that rather than a Motion at this time, the Chair would entertain a straw poll to see if we were ready to act on this matter at this time.  The straw poll indicated a desire for this matter to be taken back to the colleges and discussed and be revisited next month for a vote.  

8. Academic Standards Committee: Proposal re: +/- Grading  
Nita Paden/Ron Pitt
Associate Provost, Ron Pitt and Nita Paden gave a brief history of the work by the Academic Standards Committee over the last three years on a proposal for a plus minus grading system.  Their original proposal called for a plus minus grading system that would be reflected on a student’s GPA.  However, in April of 2007, after input from the student body, the Academic Standards Committee approved a second proposal which will utilize a plus minus grading system but it will not be reflected on a student’s transcript.  Provost Liz Grobsmith weighed in on her thoughts as Provost.  Discussion followed.  A motion was made and then withdrawn.  Blase called for a straw poll at this time rather than a motion.  The results of the straw poll were that the majority of Senators were in favor of a plus minus system of grading that would be reflected on a student’s transcript.  Ron and Nita thanked the Senate for their input. 
9. College Faculty Assemblies

Blase Scarnati/Sally Alcose/Laura De Montes
Blase introduced Sally Alcose and Laura Sujo De Montes from the College of Education to discuss the concept of a College Faculty Assembly.  The purpose of these Assemblies will advance collegiality as well as share information between the faculty and the administration as part of a shared governance system.  Because of the limited time left Blase asked them to return next month to continue this discussion.  This will allow time for the Senators to get feed back from their units.  
10. NCA Update




  


Karen Pugliesi
Vice Provost Karen Pugliesi briefly reported on the upcoming NCA visit. She has organized meetings with various people and departments to meet with the NCA Site Committee.  There will be an open meeting for all faculty, staff and students on October 22nd at 1:30 in the Cline Library.  The committee will also be traveling to Yuma and the Phoenix office in an effort to meet with the entire off site staff in order to provide the Committee with a complete picture of our institution.   
11. Comments from the Provost




Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith quickly briefed the Senate on the search for a Dean of the College of Health and Human Services and a Dean of Nursing.  She also addressed the question of the change in the graduation protocol with regard to honors designation.  
12. Adjourn  







  Action Item
A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  The Motion Passed.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:59 pm. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, November 5, 2007 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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